Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Control District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: August 14, 2014   
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.

Present were the following people:

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Ron Rudden

Trustee Sheldon Chipp

Trustee Michael Spencer

District Manager, Nancy Upham
Assistant District Manager, Quinn Nuffer
Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public Present: Randy Corley; Mike Lane 
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge.

3. Review and Adoption of Agenda:  As is

4. Discussion and Approval of Minutes

1.  Review and approval of Minutes for July 15, 2014 meeting.

When reviewing the minutes, it was suggested that on page 2, #7 Public Comments, clarification was needed.  For clarification purposes, the corrected copy will read “Relative to Article 8 covering the Grievance Procedures of CBA, Attorney Ben Shawcroft noted that. . . . . . . .”

In addition, Trustee Michael Spencer will be recorded as present at the July 15 Board Meeting.

 
Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the Minutes for the July 15, 2014 Board Meeting with the above-noted corrections; and Trustee Ron Rudden seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
5. Certificate of Posting.  Yes.  Agenda has been posted as required.
6.
Correspondence:


1.
July 9, 2014 – Published Annual Fiscal Report.

Nancy Upham, District Manager presented a copy of the Published Annual Fiscal Report as contained in the Board of Trustees Packets.  In summary, this report contained “Actual Prior Year Ending Balance for year ending 6/30/2013; Estimated Current Year Revenues and Expenditures for Year Ending 6/30/2014; and Final Approved Budget for Year Ending 6/30/2015.


2.  Updated Title 3 

District Manager stated that the Title 3 Policies are accessible online:  Churchill County Title 3 


3.  CWSD Request for Noxious Weed Funding 

Nancy explained that the District needs to complete a “Name Change” form relative to a request for noxious weed funding, and the requirements for submittal are relatively involved.

4.  Letter from Paul Loop to the County Commissioners


The Board of Trustee packets contain a copy of this correspondence.  District Manager, Nancy Upham, and representatives from various Churchill County entities recently met in the County Managers office.  They are currently addressing issues and concerns relative to weed management in the County (safety and fire issues for example.)  Discussion followed relative to sub division owners/developers’ responsibility involving weed problems in vacant lots within these developments.  Nancy stated that the District did what we could do in mowing these lots.  Trustee Ron Rudden mentioned that DOT is also facing Right of Way issues concerning the weed problems.  The main road into River Village is especially a problem.   Mr. Mike Lane, a property owner, was in attendance and he stated that there are five lots in his residential area that have been “untouched since the developer built the last house in the subdivision.” He stated that there is ten (10) years of growth on one of the properties and those weeds in the ravine are over six (6) feet tall. His primary concern is the possibility of fire safety issues.  He recently received a letter addressing the responsibility of property owners relative to weeds; consequently, he attended tonight’s Board meeting as he is interested in seeing resolution to the weed problem. Nancy stated that in the fall the District will be taking out knapweed down to the roots.  


5.  Lahontan Conservation District Summary of Grant Use


Jackie Bogdanowicz, Lahontan and Stillwater Conservation Districts, submitted an electronic Chemical Program report dated July 31, 2014.  Nancy noted that the District is in the process of educating the public relative to weed care and treatment.

6.  District review and justification for last year’s (2013) Carson Water Sub Conservancy District noxious weed control funding.


District Manager Nancy Upham shared a copy of a letter from the District addressed to Carson Water Sub Conservancy District requesting reimbursement for noxious weed work for the July 1, 2013 – June 30, 2014 timeframe outlining the specifics of work performed by the District during that period.
7.
Public Comment:

Public comments were addressed under Agenda item #6.  However, there was further discussion regarding weed issues.  CCMV & Weed Control seasonal technician, Randy Corley, stated that he has seen and talked to at least 5 to 6 people a day regarding weed problems this year. He also commented that a number of property owners are taking responsibility for their own property weed issues; however, some property owners are particularly resistant to any agency intrusion and are unfriendly regarding any infringement on their property. 


A huge problem this year is the puncture vine.  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer commented on the “life of the puncture vine seed,” whereby discussion followed.  Trustee Lattin mentioned that she has observed an approximate 500 ft. stretch of puncture vine in the River’s Edge area.  Trustee Ron Rudden indicated that NDOT has a truck with fine pressure wash capabilities and that he would meet with Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer later to discuss the possibility of using this equipment.  Nancy Upham mentioned that the “river grants project(s)” last year may have confused some of the public relative to weed responsibility issues; however, the planned media articles will hopefully clarify property-owner responsibility.

8.
Appointments:  None
9.   Old Business:    

 1.  Discussion and possible action regarding the engineering costs to the proposed Department of Transportation approach.

Ron Rudden mentioned that there are still things the District/Board can do before initiating building construction.  A brief discussion followed regarding bids pertaining to design, permits, final inspection and drawings of a commercial septic system and an NDOT Encroachment Permit (per engineering services of Lumos & Associates.)


Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion that Management seek out bids for each of the above-mentioned items. Trustee Ron Rudden seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the building direction and initiating improvements to the property and the building project.

Management recently met with Sheldon Chipp to discuss this matter.  Thane Hammond is working on a building plan.
10.
New Business:  

1.  Direction and possible action regarding changing the District name to “Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed Control District.”  

District Manager, Nancy Upham explained that the intent of the name change, i.e., the addition of the word noxious, would provide clarification to the public making them aware of the difference between noxious weeds and nuisance weeds.  She also reported that the word “noxious” (weed/weeds) was addressed in a recent LVN article.  See attached Memorandum to the Board of Trustees dated July 12, 2014 regarding District name change.

Trustee Christy Lattin asked if this would alter present treatment of weeds along roads.  It was discussed that a name change would not alter District responsibilities. 
Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer stated that the District will continue to treat all weeds along the edges of county paved roads.  He also confirmed that the District will apply residual herbicides along the county paved roads excluding sub-divisions, as per past practice. 
Mike Spencer made a motion to change the District name to “Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed Control District.  Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


District Manager, Nancy Upham, reviewed the Operational Report for the month of July 2014 with the Board.  She reported that there was a shorter irrigation period this year as compared to previous years which eliminated over-irrigating.  However, this year the weed problem has impacted our staff, and they have been performing work to control puncture vine issues throughout the city and county.  Also included in the Operational Report was:  1) the progression of the District website; 2) paid salary increases as outlined in the Collective Bargaining Agreement; 3) tasks relating to the end of Fiscal Year Reports for 2013; 4) Aerial Mosquito Control; 5) Arboviral Testing results that have all come back as negative, as well as weekly trapping samples of live mosquito viral testing performed in areas with adult mosquito concentrations; 6) and staff vacation, sick leave and comp time balances.  Nancy commented that since the staff wasn’t using their previously accrued comp time, the District directly paid staff for any overtime incurred this season.  This has worked well, as staff has been allowed to take vacation time this summer.


12.  Board Members’ Report:  No report presented.
13. Updates from staff for Board Members and requests for future Agenda items:   None
14.  Expenditures:  

Trustee Mike Spencer read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the month of July 2014:



Total Expenditures


$16,230.70



Total Payroll



$12,476.09



Total Overall



$28,706.79

Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to accept the Expenditure Report as read, and Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
15.  Public Comment:  Discussed earlier in the meeting.
16.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:35 p.m.
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